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CHAIR COCHRAN: .. . (gavel) . . . Aloha and will the meeting of the Infrastructure and
Environmental Management Committee now come to order? It is Aloha Monday,
June 17, 2013, around 1:33 in the afternoon, and welcome everyone. I am
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Councilmember Elle Cochran, Chair of the Infrastructure and Environmental
Management Committee. And before we begin, Members and anyone in the audience,
can you please silence your cell phones or other noise-making devices? And here with us
today, let me introduce our Members present. We have Vice-Chair of the Council,
Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. And Stacy Crivello.
VICE-CHAIR CRIVELLO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. Mr. Donald Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha and good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. And introducing from our Administrative officials, we have
David Goode, Director of Public Works.
MR. GOODE: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good afternoon, Mr. Goode. And also Deputy Corporation Counsel,
Michael Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN:
, Mr. Hopper. Our Committee Staff, we have Legislative
Analyst, Scott Jensen, and Committee Secretary, Yvette Bouthillier, aloha and welcome.
At this point, public testimony will be accepted in a few moments. And I'd also like to
recognize the presence of Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha, hi. And just a reminder for individuals in our Chambers who
would wish to testify, please sign up at the desk located out in our lobby on the eighth
floor. And if you're testifying from our remote locations specified...please testify on the
specified meeting agenda items and sign up with your District Offices Staff member at
your particular location. Testimony will be limited to the items on the agenda today and
pursuant to the Rules of the Council each testifier is allowed three minutes with one
minute to conclude. And when testifying, please state your name or any organization or
group you may be affiliated with. And we have a connection to the District Offices so
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residents from those sites can testify. To be fair, I will rotate through the sites.
Members, please remember that participants from the District Offices depend on our
speaking loudly, clearly, and directly into the microphone. The Chair will request that
the Staff there identify themselves. From the Hana Office.. .Chair this is.. .is Dawn Lono
there?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha, Dawn. Thank you for being there. From the Lanai Office.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mahalo, Denise, for being there. And our Molokai Office.
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha, Ella. Thank you for being there. Alright, we will receive
testimony in the Chamber. First and starting, it looks like we have Lionel Santos.
Mr. Santos will be testifying on Item IEM-6.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
MR. SANTOS: Good afternoon, Chair, and the other Members of the Council. I have
something in my throat. Sometime you going have a hard time understanding me. I was
trying to get my subdivision approved for now 13 years and nothing can go through. And
now I agree with what Mr. Goode wants to do with improving this for the people who
have properties that want to give to their families. The thing is the Council has been
making it so hard for all of us and I'd like to thank Mr. Goode for what he's trying to do.
And I'd like to have.. .one thing . . . (inaudible). . . I got jammed up on my subdivision
because of the surveyor was supposed to be entering every year my subdivision. He
lapped couple years and now I had to start all over again after so many years. I just
wanted...I couldn't be caught in the grandfather clause. And one other thing that you
guys have to try and remember is that we.. .it's a family subdivisions. We gonna give
this properties away. Why make it so hard and so expensive? It's a lot of people just
cannot afford to even give their properties away. I think you guys should be doing a lot
of different things with this subdivision thing for families. And I understand people take
advantage of this thing. But you guys can make rules and stuff that in the five years you
cannot sell 'em within five years, if you sell 'ern within five years, there's some kind of a
penalty, if ten years some kind of a penalty. And if somebody has hardship and what
have you and just have to sell it in order to what have you, they have to come to the
Council and ask for loans or what have you. If they can sell, you know, it's really hard
and hard, what have you. This is a little bit off of the...it's...you know, you guys keep
talking about the Upcountry droughts, how can we have an Upcountry drought when
Kihei and Makena and all these other places never have a drought? We have more rain
than they have.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: You know, Mr. Santos, please, sorry to interrupt but we just need our
testimony to be the agenda items. Thank you.
MR. SANTOS: Well then anyways I hope you guys do approve what Mr. Goode wants to do for
the people. My family owned that property for 164 years. My grandfather paid $10 for
six acres in 1864. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Santos. Members, any need for clarification or restating
of testifier's testimony? No, seeing none, Mr. Santos, thank you for being here. Mahalo.
Okay, I will now proceed to Hana Office. Ms. Lono, anyone there from the Hana Office
wishing to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Dawn. And at this point, let's see I'll go to the Lanai Office.
Anyone there wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Denise. And now over to Molokai, anyone wishing to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ella. And at this point, I will turn back to our Chambers to see
if there's anyone here wishing to testify. And it looks like I got a big nod saying no at
this point. So, Members and outlying District Offices, without any objections, I will now
close the floor for public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, so ordered. And I'd like to acknowledge the presence of
Mr. Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha, thank you. And we have now completed our rotation of testifying
on our outlying districts and here.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

ITEM NO. 17(1): MEMBERS' REPORTS ON INFORMATIONAL MEETINGS
OR PRESENTATIONS (GREEN STREETS PRESENTATION)
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CHAIR COCHRAN: At this point, before.. .we have four items on our agenda today, Members.
And the first relates to Members' Reports on Informational Meetings or Presentations,
specifically a presentation regarding Green Streets. The second relates to the Dedication
of a Road Widening Lot for the Waiohuli-Keokea Beach Homestead Subdivision in
Kihei. The third item involves the Bill Establishing a Crosswalk Fronting Paia School
and was proposed by Committee member Mike White. Finally, we'll be discussing a bill
transmitted by the Department of Public Works that amends Title 18, Maui County Code,
Relating to Subdivisions. And first item, IEM-17(1), relates to the Members' Reports on
Informational Meetings or Presentations. And this one in particular will be on the Green
Streets Presentation. This report...the first item is in relation to a report from one or
more Council members who attended an informational meeting regarding Green Streets
conducted by EPA consultant Phil Erickson on May 29, 2013. The Committee will recall
pursuant to Rule 7(B) of the Rules of the Council, the Committee may receive a report
from Members who attend informational meetings or presentations permitted by
Section 92-2.5(e), Hawaii Revised Statutes.
Today's report will be given by
Councilmember Don Couch who may respond to any questions that the Members may
have at this point. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And we had an informal
presentation that was not made for Council purposes. They, Council members were
invited. There were other members there, but there were three of us Council members
there. And, I believe, there was you, me, and Mr. Guzman, I believe. Okay, 'cause
we've been to so many of these meetings now that we all have all these reports we gotta
do. This was about an EPA program, Sustainable Communities' Building Blocks. Maui
received two technical assistance grants for this. Green Streets was one of them. And
some of the things that came out of this... it was a very nice teleconference. We spoke
with Mr. Erickson, who was somewhere on the mainland, I think. And they're coming
up with a new term called "Sustainable Streets", which is...includes Green Streets and
Complete Streets. And as the Members know, we passed a Complete Streets Ordinance
just recent or last term actually to incorporate Complete Streets. What this means is there
needs to be support for biking, walking, and transit in these streets as well as and transit
being other modes of transportation other than automobile. Some of the things that need
to happen is.. .what Green Streets are places that handle streets that handle the runoff, and
filter it, or go into what we call rain gardens, or a few other things. In order for these
kind of things to happen here in Maui County we need to have.. .we need to reform our
current standards here in Maui County whether it's through this Committee or the
Planning Committee or both. But once we come up with these sustainable streets we
have to really emphasize operations and maintenance. We've had an issue at times where
once we get something in there we're not really maintaining certain...some of these
things. There have been a couple of districts that they wanted the EPA or the Green
Streets...the Complete Sustainable Streets Program wanted to take a look at. There is
some opportunities in West Maui. There's plentiful.. .the pictures that they took were
from Kalepolepo Park and the Whale Sanctuary where there is already a kind of a
wetlands across the street and then an area that can be transformed into a possible Green
Streets area. And there's some places in Kahului that they looked at too. West Papa is
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one of the places we're looking at it. So, what we need to do is establish and empower a
Sustainable Streets working group. I think that is in the works and it would behoove
members of...some members of Council to be on that possibly. And then get it a
discussion on.. .that group needs to get a discussion on getting community involvement
and a mission statement and plan and get it moving sooner rather than later. That's
essentially what we were talking about in that meeting.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, did you have any questions or
clarification needed from Mr. Couch's report? Seeing none, the Chair will recommend,
with no objections, the Chair will recommend defer...deferral of this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, so ordered. Members, thank you. That way we may add...we
may add more to future reports that may occur later down the road. And I have one
comment. After this meeting, which I had also attended, I understood that Kauai County
has already started working on policy. So, while we are visiting there for HSAC I have
already set up a meeting with their Public Works Department to see where they've
been...how they've been working moving forward and see how perhaps it can work
maybe for our County or, you know, just to get a feel of what kind of work they've been
already started. So, Members, thank you for deferral of that item.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM NO. 10: DEDICATION OF ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE
WAIOHULI-KEOKEA BEACH HOMESTEADS SUBDIVISION
(IUHEI) (CC 13-154)
CHAIR COCHRAN: Next item, we will be on IEM-10, which is the Dedication of Road
Widening Lot for the Waiohuli-Keokea Beach Homesteads Subdivision, which is located
in Kihei. And this one, Members, the Committee is in receipt of County Communication
13-154, from Director of Public Works, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE
WAIOHULI-KEOKEA BEACH HOMESTEADS SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE. And the purpose of the proposed
resolution is to accept the dedication from Joseph K...G., sorry, Kealoha, Jr., of road
widening Lot 2-A-2-D, consisting of approximately 925 square feet, along South Kihei
Road, Kihei, Maui, Hawaii, identified as TMK: (2) 3-9-001:151, for public purposes.
And at this point, could this Committee may consider whether recommend adoption of
proposed resolution, with or without revision, or the Committee may also consider filing
County Communication 13-54 [sic] and other related action. At this point, I shall turn
the floor over to Director of Public Works, David Goode, for some comments and an
overview. Director Goode.
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MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chair. Good afternoon, Members. This particular road widening lot
is on South Kihei Road near the Kauhale Makai Condominium. This subdivision was
submitted a number of years ago and had... it was grandfathered in as it relates to its
ability to do the three lots or last subdivision agreement also known as deferral
agreements. So, it means the improvements generally have not been put in but will be
put in by the County when we do that section of South Kihei Road, which, I think, is
Phase IV, if I'm not mistaken. And meanwhile everything else is in accordance with the
ordinance and that these are ready to be, have been approved by Corp. Counsel and ready
to go. I'm sorry, Chair, and one final thing, it's about 925 square feet and it varies in
width along South Kihei Road from about four to seven feet wide.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Is that.. .that's everything, Director Goode?
MR. GOODE: That's it.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, so, Members, I shall now open up the floor for discussions or any
questions you might have for Director.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hokama, yes.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I may, please, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One of my issues with deferred agreements, Director, is a lot
of times when the County is ready to move forward, the property owners come
complaining to the Members that no clue what was their financial impacts, now their
inability to honor their agreements. So, is there a communication or sent to the property
owner what the deferral actually means to them potentially in dollar and cents? Or, and
the improvement does go into construction and be completed?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Hokama, there's not a dollars and cents estimate. The agreement is recorded
against the land. So, on transfer of any of these properties to a subsequent buyer, they'd
be notified through that, you know, from getting...seen any title report, recorded
documents on the property. And then they really just need to ask...start asking the
questions. Okay, what does this mean to me? There might be a buyer or buyer's rep that
might come to us and ask what do you think the estimate might be for their share? So,
that could happen. But there are no.. .because it's recorded and runs with the land, they
will be notified that way.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, 'cause for whatever reason when it does move forward
there seems to be a lot of like surprise of what is their pro rata share like we had no clue
was going to be this dollar amount, you know, dah, dah, dah, and I'm going. And I know
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they signing an agreement, but it comes across at times where they really don't know
what they're signing. And so, I just was wondering whether the Department helps them
understand that, you know, this is a financial agreement in a sense that, you know, when
we start moving you're agreeing to pay your share.
MR. GOODE: Certainly if they come and ask we'll be happy to provide them whatever
information we can, but generally if there's a private property transaction we don't know
about it. And we say come in, come and talk to us.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This is normally initiated by the property owner or by the
Department 'cause we're not ready to do the complete project?
MR. GOODE: Of course, this particular ordinance doesn't exist anymore.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. GOODE: So, since 2007 or so new subdivisions coming in can't even -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Request.
MR. GOODE: --request this. And actually that's what Mr. Santos' issue is. He is in a prior
older subdivision where he could this. It lapsed and now he's under the new ordinance.
He can't do this, which is his main issue. So, moving forward he can't do it. Otherwise,
it's their discretion whether to decide if they want to go ahead and do the deferral
agreement or go ahead and do the improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's usually done at the subdivision process, right, the
preliminary?
MR. GOODE: It's within the.. .the subdivision process requires the improvements if they're not
already there. It' just it's a pre-27...pre-2007 subdivision they have the discretion
whether they want to use the agreement and defer those improvements to someone else or
put 'em in. So, in some ways it's a marketing decision for them, right. Do we market
the.. .you gotta spend the money but then the properties are free and clear of having this
encumbrance in the future. It might make it more valuable.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Director.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Nope, I'm done. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Goode, this person is...this
homeowner or landowner is dedicating this land and giving this land to the County at this
time?
MR. GOODE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then is that on top of a deferral agreement as well? Or, is this
in lieu of the deferral agreement?
MR. GOODE: It's on top of, includes the deferral agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any further discussion? Questions
from Director? Okay, then seeing none, I shall recommend passage...recommend
adoption of the proposed resolution and filing of this County Communication.
VICE-CHAIR CRIVELLO: So move.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: It's been moved by Vice-Chair of the Committee, Stacy Crivello, and
seconded by Don Couch. Members, further discussion on the vote on the floor? Seeing
none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed, say "no". Okay, motion is passed with seven "ayes" and
zero "noes. Thank you very much, Members, for that.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Cochran,
Vice-Chair
Crivello,
and
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Guzman, Hoka ma,
and White.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.
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MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of communication
by C.R.

ITEM NO. 3: BILL ESTABLISHING A CROSSWALK FRONTING PAIA
ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AND AMENDING DESCRIPTION
OF THE CROSSWALK FRONTING ALFRED "FLAKO"
BOTEILHO, SR., GYM ON BALDWIN AVENUE (CC 13-35)
CHAIR COCHRAN: Next item, we have IEM-3 and this one, Members, you should have a
single piece of paper, which was distributed earlier and it's the recommendation by the
Traffic Safety Council in regards to this particular item. And this item is a Bill
Establishing a Crosswalk Fronting Paia Elementary School and Amending Description of
the Crosswalk Fronting Alfred--I believe it's--"Flako"--and apologies to Mr. Boteilho if
that is incorrect...I'm--Boteilho, Sr. Gym on Baldwin Avenue. This Committee is in
receipt of County Communication 13-35, from Councilmember Mike White, transmitting
proposed bill entitled A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION
10.60.042, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ESTABLISH A CROSSWALK ON
BALDWIN AVENUE FRONTING PAIA ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AND TO
AMEND THE DESCRIPTION OF THE CROSSWALK ON BALDWIN AVENUE
FRONTING ALFRED "FLAKO" BOTEILHO, SR. GYM. The purpose of the proposed
bill is to codify and establish an existing crosswalk fronting Paia Elementary School and
amend the description of the crosswalk fronting Alfred "Flako" Boteilho, Sr., Gym to
reflect current geographic references. And this Committee may consider whether to
recommend passage of this proposed bill on first reading, with or without revisions. The
Committee may also consider the filing of County Communication 13-35 and other
related action. So, at this point I shall turn the floor over to Councilmember White and
then we can follow up with a, I guess, overview from Director Goode again from Public
Works. So, Mr. White, the floor is yours.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: As all of us know the La`a Kea Foundation provides all kinds of
services for people with special needs and their operation is one side of Baldwin Avenue
and the housing for these individuals is on the opposite side. So, I want to thank Nolly
for working in the Public Works Department, for taking care of this in a very expeditious
manner and making it possible to relocate this sidewalk to the point that is much safer for
these individuals as they're going back and forth to work and home. So, appreciate that
very much and the Paia School is simply to make sure that we've got the description
consistent with where the sidewalk is and we make that description from it. So, I want to
thank the Department for moving ahead on both of these.
- 10-

INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 17, 2013

CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Member White. And now the floor is yours, Director Goode,
if you have some comments.
MR. GOODE: No, actually, you know, Councilman White summarized it very nicely. Although
just one point of clarification these are crosswalks not sidewalks.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You're right.

, we don't know the difference.

MR. GOODE: All I know it's where you supposed to walk, right, when you cross the street. So,
again, working with Las a Kea who, you know, recognized there was an issue with some
existing ones. The one new one we installed.. .we just did it 'cause there was a safety
issue there with the kids. So, we did it and this helps to recognize the work that's been
done, and the Traffic Safety Council reviewed these as well and recommended approval.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Director Goode. And I see Mr. Yagin is in the audience
here today. So, thank you for your work. So, Mr. White, thank you for your update on
this. I didn't realize it was in relation to La'a Kea Farms that does an awesome job there.
And they get the...yeah, as you say the neighbors across the street involved and it's an
awesome farm. So, thank you. Members, any need for clarification or questioning from
either Mr. White or Director Goode? At this point, seeing none then, I shall make my
recommendation.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Recommendation.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. I shall entertain a motion to recommend passage on first
reading of the proposed of bill and filing of this County Communication.
VICE-CHAIR CRIVELLO: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: It has been moved by Ms. Crivello, and seconded by Mr. White.
Members, any discussion on the motion on the floor? Seeing none, all those in favor, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed, say "no". Motion passes with seven "ayes" and zero
"noes". Members, thank you.

VOTE:

AYES:

Cochran,
Vice-Chair
Crivello,
and
Chair
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Guzman, Hokama,
and White.
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NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of bill and FILING of communication
by C.R.

ITEM NO. 6: AMENDING TITLE 18 RELATING TO SUBDIVISIONS
(CC 13-122)

CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay and it looks like we're just flying through our agenda items. Last
but not least we have IEM-6. And this is in relation to Amending Title 18, Maui County
Code, Relating to Subdivisions. And this...the Committee is in receipt of County
Communication 13-112, from Director of Public Works, transmitting a proposed bill
entitled A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 18, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO SUBDIVISIONS. And the purpose of this proposed bill is to
update Title 18, Maui County Code, relating to Subdivisions, including clarifying which
department has overall responsibility for such subdivisions and updating the procedures
for processing applications. And at this point, the Committee may also consider whether
to recommend passage of the bill on first reading, with or without revisions. The
Committee may also consider filing County Communication 13-112 and other related
actions. I guess, at this point, I shall open up the floor to Director Goode, who has
brought this forward to us. So, Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Okay, and thank you Chair, and thank you for scheduling this item, you know,
promptly right after budget. And if you will indulge me maybe for five minutes or so to
kind of give the Members a brief overview and those that may be listening in as well.
This effort's been something we wanted to do, that the Administration, incoming
Administration wanted to do, so we initiated it pretty much right when we got going.
And there was a lot to look at and so it took quite a while. So, I'm gonna start off with
some thank yous. First, I'm gonna thank my esteemed counselor to my left, Mr. Hopper,
for his hard work on this as well as the other members of Corporation Counsel this had to
be vetted through to make sure everything was good. And, but probably more
importantly would be my staff in Development Services Administration, DSA, and three
of them are here today. And I want to personally thank them for us getting this far and to
help push it through whatever help they can. So, I may call them down if there's any
questions that your dear Director just can't handle. So, we have Glen Ueno,
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Lance Nakamura, and Lesli Otani here, who probably have a combined 40 years of
experience in handling various aspects of this Code. And also handling the aspects of the
Code, it just never worked very well which is really the whole point of these
amendments. So, the Subdivision Code has...there's...those who have processed
subdivisions before, it's kind of like a building permit in some ways. You submit plans.
It gets reviewed and it goes back-and-forth. You have a list of conditions. And then in
processing it and following our Code in Title 18 there are instances where things come up
that just don't make sense anymore. There's been poor decisions that may have rendered
certain portions of the Code no longer valid. There's been appeals over the years.
There's just been other structural problems with the Code that makes it difficult for the
applicants and those of us that administer the Code, including other departments of the
County besides ourselves. And so, we're focused on if these amendments on these kind
of structural administrative portions of the Code. There's another section of the Code,
quite a large section of the Code, that talks pretty much about standards: how wide a
road should be, how wide the sidewalks have to be. And these are constructions
standards and for the most part we're leaving those alone. But we are dealing with them
through our Complete Streets effort, which you've heard a little bit about. We have a
report coming back to Council in the fall that will look at the standard side of things. So,
for the most part we're not working with standards except for one or two small instances.
We're really trying to address those items that have been frustrating to the public,
frustrating to ourselves and frustrating to other departments. So, besides a lot of cleanup
of language clarifying exactly which department administers the Code. For instance,
there's about 13, I'd say, the major ones that I'd like to quickly highlight that are
amendments to this.. .in this package here. One is about rules. There's a lot of codes.
There's an ability to adopt rules, but interestingly enough in Title 18, it only allows us to
make rules on particular sections. But the right of the other sections that are certainly
worthy of adopting rules at some point. So, we've made an amendment to allow the
entire section to have...entire title to have the ability to make rules not just particular
sections. Another one is to clarify what agencies review the Subdivision Code or
subdivision plans. When the Code was originally written it was pretty much just Public
Works, Water, maybe a traffic engineer, and a sanitation engineer, which was the State
Department of Health. Well over the years, the Fire Department passed the Fire Code.
The Planning Department handles all the Zoning now. Finance Department might look at
it for rollback taxes. The Housing Department would look at it to see if it's in
compliance with the Work Force Housing Ordinance. So, all these other laws have now
touched upon the subdivision process, so we're making an amendment to say not just
specific departments but to call it reviewing agencies. And so, we have the discretion to
send it out to "reviewing agencies" that in some way their code touches on our Code.
There's another part of the Code here where it's not clear what type of engineers could
submit a preliminary plat. Preliminary plat is really the first thing you submit to us.
What you want to do? What is this gonna.. .what do you want to change here? What
does the map look like? Well that could be submitted by an engineer. That didn't say
what kind. Could be an aeronautical engineer, I suppose, or a cultural engineer. But
typically, it might be a civil engineer or a surveyor. But the final plat had to be submitted
by a surveyor. That's what one of the things the surveyors were stamped and licensed to
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do, ensure is to produce these types neat, clean maps. And so, what we found over the
years is the plans that have been submitted by engineers, I think, while well intended
were short a bit on quality. And so that lead to more questioning and redlining, et cetera.
So, one amendment we're proposing here is that surveyors submit the preliminary and the
final plat. And, I think, everybody gets a better product in the expedited process.
Changing the definition of the word "subdivision". There's a definition section that's
unnecessarily, at least in my opinion, lengthy. I mean, if you're going to subdivide land,
you're either going to cut it up, or you're gonna consolidate with a neighboring property
and make it larger. And that's pretty much what your choices are. But our definition has
managed to include a number of things that made it difficult in certain instances. One
was to include the word "lease". You know, leasing a piece of property whether it's part
of a building, part of a piece of land, seemed to indicate that you should subdivide it. In
some cases that happened but many cases it doesn't. There's plenty of ohanas that are
rented...rented all over our island, but you can't subdivide it. We've got instances here
at Council where you're trying to get a lease, say the Boys and Girls Club, a Parks
facility, and it gets caught up in this language and we end up doing a license agreement.
So it just doesn't need to be there. Okay, if you want to lease it you can subdivide it if
you want and you can conform to the Codes or you can leave it alone. So, we're taking
out of the word "lease" and that particular change kind of trickles in a couple of other
sections within these amendments. Another one was to take out subdividing access
easements. So, if I want to get Mike and my property next door to each other and I want
to give him an access easement, it seemed, it was indicated here that you needed to
process a subdivision for that. Well, the State Supreme Court ruled in a case, I don't
think it was a Maui case, but in another case there's no need to process a subdivision for
that. You can grant 'em an easement, you know, record it, you don't have to go through
a subdivision process. So, in that case we have a State Supreme Court decision saying
you don't need to do it, but our Code says you gotta do it. So, we want to remove that.
The third area that's still in the definition section is what we call the fourth dwelling
requirement. This is, let's say, there's a piece of property that's large enough to have
four dwellings on it. It's got three already. You come in for a building permit for the
fourth and we say, oh, even if you're not subdividing, you gotta go through our
subdivision process. 'Cause their definition says if you have four or more it's a
subdivision. And so then we make them jump through all these hoops. The same hoops
they're going to jump through on the building permit side because our building permit
says if you're doing the fourth dwelling you gotta do all the road improvements, park
dedication, the whole nine yards. And so, in fact, when we changed our Building Code in
2012, we made sure that language was tight so we could take it out of the Subdivision
Code. So, we're still going to make the same requirements...still going to do the road
improvements, but they're not going to have to go through another parallel process to get
to the same results. So, we wanted to get rid of that. Another good example is condos.
If you're doing a ten unit condo building that's technically four or more, it's on one piece
of property, you're not subdividing it, but we force them through the subdivision process
through this fourth dwelling definition. Next is CC&Rs, there's a number.. .there's at
least one section and, I think, it trickles into another one where we currently require a
proposed deed restrictions or CC&Rs. But I don't...they may or may not have them,
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most of the times they don't. If they do have them they give it to us and we file it.
Because what do we do with CC&Rs? I mean, we we're under pretty strict orders that's
a private agreement amongst other folks. We're not involved in CC&Rs and yet we ask
for it as part of the subdivision process. So, we ought to really get out of the CC&R
business and just take it out of our Code. Title reports being current.. .this is.. .makes
sense and basically we've been doing this since 2008 when there was an appeal of a
particular subdivision I think out in Waihee. And that one, retired Judge McConnell said
you guys need to have current title reports. So, we call it current, basically if the owners
match up with what's noted on real property tax, that's good enough for us. But if it's
been transferred at any time sooner then we want a more current or fresh title report. So
that language change reflects that case in appeal and our practice since 2008, which has
actually been going fine without incident. Next one, expiration date and this is something
actually Mr. Santos brought up in his testimony. You heard about he had a subdivision
and it basically expired because someone, maybe his surveyor, didn't ask for a renewal.
Basically, our process you get a preliminary plat approval, you've got one year to meet
the conditions, and oftentimes people can't make it within a year. Say they're waiting for
a meter Upcountry, that generally doesn't show up within a year so they ask for an
extension and so on and so forth. But the way our Code reads now is you have to ask for
the extension 15 days prior to the actual extension. Even though we spell it out in bold,
big letters here's the date, it's really confusing to have two dates 'cause you have a
preliminary approval on, you know, July 1. Now, you gotta submit something on June
15th or you're out. And we've had appeals on this as well and basically they've told the
County it says 15 days no leeway. They're at day 14. It's late. And we expire
subdivisions. Our construction plan portion of the Code also has an expiration date and
so we're trying to make.. .we're going to make it simple and convenient, it's just one year
period. So you get your approval on July 1 you have till July 1 or June 30th, I'm not sure
which, you'll have a known date. It's the same date. Just get it to us by the close of
business that day and it can be electronically submitted. It can be sent by fax or letter.
This is a lot of humbug. There's a lot of folks and, you know, they end up walking out of
our office in tears, because someone missed a date and now you gotta expire it. Now,
you gotta come back in and start the process over under current Codes. And so, I think,
this change is going to eliminate a lot of heartache for the public and, you know, it's
tough for us too as our staff to do that, and I gotta sign the letter. So, I sign the letter. I
can almost expect a phone call within like three days. Next one is tax clearances. This is
a good one. We require a tax clearance when you submit the final plat. So, when you get
everything together, here's my final plat. Okay, I'm ready to go. I think I got everything
nailed down. It means we require a tax clearance that you've paid your property taxes
and perhaps your rollback taxes in ag, which could be significant. But we still haven't
approved anything. So, they gotta go down to Real Property, get their tax clearance,
which their staff time, submit the final plat, and maybe there's mistakes on it. So, we
send it back. So, they gotta submit another final plat. They gotta get another tax
clearance, et cetera, et cetera. And we think it's important that they show that they've
paid their taxes so we will still require that. We'll just require it at the end. So, when
your final plat's approved and everything is good to go, hey, get us the clearance from
Real Property. So, they only have to go to Real Property once. Real Property only has to
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be asked once and they can submit it right at the very end. Another one...next one is and
you can see there's quite a bit of variety here of things, but they're really trying to
address items that have come up over the years. Another one is there's two sections of
our Code right now that talk about offering land for sale before final subdivision
approval. So, you may have the plat in, you're proposing to cut up land, and there's an
old section of the Code says you can't even offer it for sale. And then there's a newer
section of the Code that says, oh, yeah, you can offer it for sale, but you can't settle it
until it's subdivided. And you gotta explain that in your contract that you're awaiting
final subdivision approval. So, we're proposing to.. .what probably should've been done
in the first time, the older section should be removed. The newer section remaining that
says yeah, you can offer it for sale, you just can't close on it until it's subdivided. Next
proposal is to, and this is the one area in the standards is to, there's cases where Business
Country Town Design Guidelines might say it's different then our standard commercial
right-of-way. And so, those design guidelines have already been approved by the
Council, but then it conflicts with our Title 18. So, we will, we're proposing that we
would defer.. .not defer...we would defer to the Business Country Town Design
Guidelines. So, where there is a conflict, design guidelines would prevail. In other
instances sometimes there's a Change in Zoning, one example is in Makena where it's
Urban land, but the Change in Zoning had a condition that says oh, we want it to look
Rural. Well, which is it? I've got an ordinance that says this property Rural, but our
Title 18 says Urban. curb, gutter, sidewalk, no curb, gutter, sidewalk.. Which is it? So
evidently there's been a case in the past, then we send it to BVA, which seems weird, but
BVA ends up having to make the decision. Well, it's clear that the Council... to us it's
clearer that if the Council made a decision on a particular property this is what they want
then that should prevail. So, this Code change makes it clear in those instances the
Change in Zoning conditions would prevail. Next important one is family subdivisions.
These are ones where you're definitely deeding the property over to children or
grandchildren generally, and currently it says that both our Department and the Water
Department have to sign an agreement 'cause in this case there is deferral. There's
deferral of all kinds of improvements 'cause the idea is to get land transferred. Those
deferrals come back when they try to build. They actually gotta put 'em in, but in the
meantime DEM, which used to be part of Public Works is now its own Department so
they may have sewer improvements. And Fire Department under their Code they may
have fire improvements. It needs to be made clear that they're also deferring those
improvements. So, that's come up in the past where the Fire Code says well I gotta put
'ern in, but they're not included in our deferral under the family subdivisions. And
finally, within.., it's called 18.40.040 is the provision, the section that says the Council
may not accept roads that do not meet our standards or cannot or shall only accept roads
that meet our standards, something along those lines. And yet, there's been cases that
have really been, you know, difficult ones to the public and for us.. .the Department, and
perhaps for the Council to get the request to accept roads that may not meet your
standards but nevertheless meet a public interest. And so, we are.. .to meet that desire we
are proposing to add basically those few words, if it's in the public interest then the
Council can decide to accept certain roadways that may not meet our standards fully.
And so that would mean there would be cases, you know, subsequent to this should it
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pass, where folks are gonna say.. .let's talk about Eha Street. Okay, let's talk about some
other subdivision where maybe there's particular individual circumstances there that the
Council finds that's in the public interest to accept. And we can move on with some of
these issues that have just been kind of lingering and kind of gnawing at the community
in general. So, Madam Chair, thanks for that indulgence. That wraps up this summary
from our side of the changes. I'd like to note that while we worked internally, we've also
worked externally. As we got far along with one of the drafts, all the reviewing agencies
took a look at it. We got good comments and made some further adjustments. I know
Water came back with some comments. I think Fire did. Then we went out to the
general community...HSPE Maui, professional engineering community looked at and
had some suggestions. The surveyors looked at and also had some comments. I know
Real Property was a real big proponent. They loved the tax clearance at the end. And
there's another...a few developers we sent it to that processed a lot of subdivisions, had a
lot of hands-on experience. So, we tried to vet this through all the affected parties and we
think we got a, again, we think have a good package here that's going to meet a lot of old
lingering issues that would make it kind of better for everybody. That's it.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Okay, thank you, Director Goode. I'll open the floor up now
for discussion. Yeah, Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you for bringing this
forward. And this is one of those times where the Administration gets great credit for
moving on things like this that over time have built up frustration in our community with
the process that we put people through. So, I just want to thank Mr. Goode and his staff
for putting together what I think is a very good bunch of changes and we're certainly
moving in the right direction. Thank you, Mr. Goode -MR. GOODE: Alright. Thank you, Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and you guys back there.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Member White. Yes, Mr. Hokama followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director, regarding traditional native access and whatnot, is
that part...is that required to be documented and recorded with Land Bureau? And is
there anything to do with the subdivision process as you understand it?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Hokama, no. As far as I can recall past rights type of things, no, it's
generally not, it's not recorded although it could be. I suppose because let's say a
property owner was under a Court order or perhaps wanted to 'cause he thought it was
the right thing. They could do that. There was a provision in our Code that talks about
shoreline access and so we do enforce that. If it's a shoreline property and, I think, it's
within like 1,500 feet, there's not another shoreline access point then they have to provide
a shoreline access point. One example, recently was in Haiku that even though it was on
a pali, it's all they had to offer.
-17-

INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 17, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that the Don Nelson property 'cause that's what was
brought to my office's attention?
MR. GOODE: No, no, this one's out.. .1 don't believe he's involved. It's farther out towards
Peahi or Huelo actually. And so, we said no, you need to have a shoreline access. They
felt that in this case, you know, because of the pali and tough to access that they didn't so
they went to the BVA, basically appealed or asked for the variance, and the BVA denied
it, said, no, this is important. Not all access has to be connected to a beach. So, that's the
one provision that we enforce through Title 18.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you, Director. For Mr. Hopper, you know, one
of the interesting things is with this proposed ordinance adjustment is the Country Town
guidelines. So, wouldn't you prefer that we say that it be adopted by Country Town
standards. I mean, part of my problem with the Lanai as we move the Lanai forward with
our Business Country Town component for that and we're dealing with other County
departments on something similar, not necessarily the subdivision, came the issue that on
what the Council passed was Lanai Country Town guidelines, and that's like it's just like
guideline, it's not a standard. So, if you want to compare standards then you need to
adopt standards, and so I bring it up because that was what was told to me why certain
things that we reviewed for Lanai, I thought it was clear enough that it was unique
enough that it fits our community... our town. But the Departmental response was well
then make it a standard don't make it a guideline.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, thank you. Member Hokama, the reason that this is in here.. .there
were two separate requests that we had. One from actually former
Councilmember Tavares and one from Council Chair Baisa recently to basically deal
with an issue that had come up which was whether or not the design guidelines and the
standards in those guidelines trump the standards in Title 18. And, I believe, I'm not sure
of the specific case you're talking about, but I understand that in previous cases
Corporation Counsel had advised there should be something adopted in Title 18 as a
standard recognizing that there were design guidelines that would apply instead of the
standards in Title 18. And the problem and I saw the quotation from it from a meeting
was that the standards were not separately adopted in Title 18 as a set of standards saying
these will prevail over the standards throughout Title 18. So, what the amendments did,
it's actually in 18.20.040 entitled Existing Streets, which was, I believe, the genesis of the
problem which was there may be existing streets that are substandard. A new project
coming in and an issue where there's, you know, adopted design guidelines or maybe
even a condition of zoning that says that here is what the street widths will be or
something, and the problem that the Department of Public Works would have was that in
Title 18 there's a set of standards, and it says all existing streets when you do certain
things it triggers the new improvements, and then you have to meet the updated
standards. And while you did have them, I believe, it's 19.15 of the County Zoning
Ordinance that talked about design guidelines, you had Title 18 which seemed to be
conflicting that said no, here are the standards you need to use. What this does is provide
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an additional subsection clarifying that the design guidelines, and again, the design
guidelines that are adopted, you know, you would need to see this has Rural street
standards and have those in the design guidelines, which is why the language says should
adopted Business Country Town design guidelines or standards adopted by Council or
standards adopted by Council through conditions of zoning. So, when those.. .when
those, when the design guidelines were adopted if it's very clear that those design
guidelines are saying, you know, keep it a certain size or they have different standards
than in Title 18 then that would make clear that those standards are to be followed rather
than the Title 18 standards. But without that being expressly recognized in Title 18,
having that in a different section of the Code made it a bit confusing such that Public
Works would be looking at Title 18 and was uncomfortable, I think, trumping those
existing standards with something that's in another section of the Code even that had
even been adopted by Council. So, this was an effort to make it clear that if there's
design guidelines those would prevail over these standards. And certainly, it's going to
be up to the Council if that's how the Council would like the standards to be followed
but, I believe, in the past from at least two legal requests that were sent up by different
Council members, it was made clear that the Council wanted that to be the case where the
design standards or the design guidelines or design standards and conditions of zoning
should apply over the current Code. And so, we did that amendment, added that as part
of this project so that we could make that clear. So, that was the effort.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Again, I just bring up like a concern that was brought
up to me was the difference between standards and guidelines. And that's why, I think,
previous Council adjusted the Country Town Ordinance component where we added
guidelines and standards because at one time it was only Country Town guidelines. And
then we had this big hoopla baloo on Lanai with the commercial property areas and then
we amended it to say and standards to give it that extra oomph of standing in the County
Code. Anyway, I just bring it up from my past experience how departments fight over
those two terms -- guidelines and standards. So, I just bring it up that this will bring more
clarity and not more confusion, right, as we move forward?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: I could also comment at least from a couple of projects that I know of in
Molokai that has design standards, that the Department has applied those in a manner that
if there is a, you know, for example, the Paddlers Inn there had a roof ratio in the design
guidelines. And Paddlers came forward and had a roof that did not meet the ratio. And
the Planning Department said you don't meet the standards. We cannot approve your
project. Interestingly though the design guidelines chapter allows the appropriate
Planning Commission to essentially grant a variance to those standards, not the BVA, but
the Planning Commission to determine that they can deviate from those standards
provided it still maintains the general character or so. Paddlers got to build a different
roof. And the new Father Damien Church there did not meet the standards and the
Commission approved that as well. But at least in those cases, then the Planning
Department could be consulted with a little more.. .for a little more detail. They did
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apply the standards in a manner where if the design or they applied the guidelines in a
manner where if the guidelines were very specific on the point such that, you know, you
needed a roof ratio, for example and the project didn't meet that ratio, they didn't.. .they
said no, you do not meet the standards and it did create an issue. So, just to note that at
least in those cases that particular set of guidelines were applied I would say probably in
the same manner as the Zoning Ordinance would have been applied.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay, thank you. And my last question, and I'm sure
the Director, you know, checked but, you know, regarding that your last comments
regarding the County could accept roadways that do not meet current standards or
whatever is the standards for road acceptance, Mr. Goode. If I understand your revision
correctly, you know, if, I guess, the County through the Council finds a sufficient public
interest we could accept that substandard road. So, my question or concern is have we
checked with our insurance carrier that if it's a liability issue they're going to cover the
difference between the non-substandard and standardized requirements of roadways? Is
that something we have a grip on and that from a risk management standpoint our
insurance carrier is okay with this?
MR. GOODE: I can say I don't know the answer to that, but I do know that, you know, risk is
now within Corporation Counsel so they may have...they may have looked at it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: All right, Mr. Hopper, are you able to give us a comment,
please?
MR. HOPPER: I do not have a specific comment. I mean, it would be the Council's discretion
to accept the road. I have been informed that in the past the Council has accepted roads
that might not be 100 percent to standard in different.. .in certain cases but this would be
up to the Council. There are, I mean, there are liability concerns with accepting a
roadway in any case. And so, I think, the issue would be to look in the particular case to
see well what is it? Is it slightly below standard in a case and what's the actual difference
or is it completely out of standards and requiring millions of dollars of work to bring up
to speed? I would, you know, need to check though with -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --into that a bit more. But this was frankly, I think, to reflect existing practice. I
have been informed that the Council in the past...I hadn't actually attended any hearings
where this had happened but has accepted roadways that may not be 100 percent to Title
18 standards. And so, this is something that any given case the Council, if it wanted to,
could accept a road that was below the standards in Title 18, such as the, you know, the
Rural road standards, for example, if you're talking about something that meets design
guidelines or something along those lines.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don't know what your intentions are, Chair, but if, you
know, you want to move this forward I can understand, but I would hope that there's
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some way where we can get a more.. .a researched response from Corporation Counsel
on the insurance carrier's position about this type of acceptance, Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I thought Mr. Hopper brought out a good point
depending upon the degree of, I guess, substandardness whether it's high dollar value to
bring up to Code or standards or, you know, or it's just minor mitigation. I think that
would help me make my final determination. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. I hear your concern, Mr. Hokama. Thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Goode, along the lines of the
questioning that Mr. Hokama just asked, if we have this language in here that we can
accept substandard roads, or maybe this is for Corp. Counsel who has dealings with
attorneys more, are there...is there openings in there that would say an attorney would
say look you've accepted that substandard road so you have accept our substandard road.
Is that gonna open up the door for...if you did it to them why can't you do it to us?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Director, do you have a comment?
MR. GOODE: I'll start it. I think there's gonna be._I would think there's probably gonna be a
number of requests initially. All types of roads. I mean I mentioned Eha Street has its set
of circumstances, I think. Ms. Cochran's certainly aware of the Hui Roads in Napili,
which have a whole different set of facts that...and that there might be some others that
come to us and just say you make no sense at all. And there's a good chance that Council
will reject those. So, I would think after a few cases the writing is going to be on the
wall. Hey, we're interested in these kind of things and it has a public interest. This has
no public interest. We're not interested period. And, you know, after a few of those, I
think, you know, someone who's watching would get a quick indication of what's, has a
chance of being accepted or not. And certainly our Department may have positions on
the matter too. You know, we might say well that's real close. You know, here's what
we gotta do. We gotta do these couple things here if we accept it so I gotta spend some
money and do those few things and we're good as go. Others might be yeah, I gotta, we
gotta rebuild the whole thing and, you know, flood zone. It's on a pali that's getting
eroded, you know, that's a whole another set of facts. But, I think, we've all gotten those
requests over the years saying how come we can't get this dedicated? And how can we
move forward with it? But we always come up against this language. We don't get...but
we don't get anywhere.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: I would say in general, I mean, there's a requirement in HRS that if the road is to
standard then the Council is required to accept it. However, if the road is below standard
that's why the discretionary language is there and the Council is making it a discretionary
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decision. They could...it could decide to accept the road in a certain case or not accept
the road in another case. And I don't necessarily see a legal issue because, you know, no
two roads are going to be alike. Again, you're going to have different problems and this
provision is not suggesting that the Council would accept roads and leave them how they
are. If you accept a road that's substandard, you know, I believe, the plan would be to
bring it to standard when it's open to the public to do the improvements required to bring
it up to standard. So, that's another issue but as far as accepting one and not accepting
the other, that's something that, again, this is to give the Council the ability to make a
decision based on each road, which again, there could roads that service more people.
There could be roads that are in better shape than others, et cetera, that have different
characteristics. And, I think, that the difference in the Council's decision should be
reflected in the difference in the characteristics of the road. I would also note that putting
this in here is a, you know, it's a decision of the Council. If the Council's not
comfortable with this language it could pass this bill without this language and either
have that discussion on another day or have it still in there. But, again, that's going to be
a response that we're going to hear if someone comes to the Department and asks for they
want to dedicate a road and it's not up to standard and the standards may change over
time then they're going to have that problem of going to the Council and asking for an
acceptance when the language doesn't allow for that exception. So, I... this is something
that's within the Council's discretion and it's, you know, it's something that, you know,
the Council can consider certainly based on any concerns that may have with accepting
roads that are not up to standard.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Along those lines, Mr. Goode, he just brought up. He
made a comment that I'm not sure is accepted as what we had planned on doing. He said
that if we accept a road that's substandard we are going to put, bring to standard. Is
that... it's kind of implied that we're going to have to bring it up to standards in order to
make it useful? Is that.. .was that your intent in this language here? That if we accept a
road that's substandard we're gonna.. .we are going to bring it to standards?
MR. GOODE: I think that will be the Department's intent, that would be dependent upon
funding, right. So, if Council doesn't grant the funding then we can't do it unless it's a
really minor thing we can just do it in-house. But, I think, in general that would be what
we'd lay out. We'd say, okay, here's what doesn't meet standards. Here's the
approximate costs. Here's the reasons why it's not being done by a third-party.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. What is that...you used Eha as an example? What
would we have to do to bring Eha up to standard if we were to accept it?
MR. GOODE: I believe I've outlined that. It's.. .1 think it's a separate item in this Committee.
COUNCIL1VIEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. GOODE: I don't know how much we can chat about it now but we've estimated that cost.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But is the situation if we were to accept it we would want to
bring it up to standards? Or we could accept it?
MR. GOODE: We would advocate for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, but we could.. .the Council could accept it without
bringing it up to standards saying it's good as.. .not that we would go against, you know,
what your recommendations. But if it was a cost issue or something like that.
MR. HOPPER: As far bringing roads, not bringing roads up to standard, I mean, that's
something I'd like.. .we could discuss more in an executive session at that point.
COUNCIL1VIEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: I mean you're getting into County liability issues, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: And we'll do that if the Council desires.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright. Well, Madam Chair, that was my first set of questions.
I have more, but I see that other Members are chomping at the bit. So, we'll let
them.. .I'll yield the floor and then I would like to come back -CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --ask a few more questions. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: We can do that, Mr. Couch. Mr. White, or, or, sorry, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just following up with my colleague,
Mr. Couch. Could there be a possibility of a conditional acceptance, like a quasi where
you're basically accepting it, but not accepting the full responsibility of it on condition
that it is brought up to standard or up to the permitted, I guess, requirements of what a
road should be? 'Cause could there be a conditional acceptance?
MR. GOODE: Good question. I'm thinking a little bit out loud.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It's like what we do in quasi contracts, right? A conditional
acceptance. It could be something we can look into as part of avoiding certain liabilities.
MR. GOODE: Right, I mean, for instance, in this item we had earlier we accepted a road deed.
And so, there's a deed that's going to transfer ownership from another entity to the
County. Now, let's say there was on top of that a maintenance easement„ maybe they
have an.. .maybe we have an easement back to them to maintain it to a certain standard or
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accept all liability, moving forward till it's cleaned up, then we could remove that
easement language or something like that. I suppose it's a possibility. I'm not sure what
we'd gain from that or they would gain. Typically, we're dealing with entities that aren't
financially capable of doing anything anymore or some cases may not even really
exist...but it be explored.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, Mr. Chair, or Madam Chair, I'm sorry. I think that could be an issue too is
that if, will the, how long will the entities be around for? If you're talking about
subdivision you may be at the tail end of the project. Normally zoning conditions have a
requirement something to be done prior to a certain phase or before subdivision or
something like that. If it's after road dedication that would be my one concern is that if
there's additional improvements to be done, you know, something needs to be put in
place to make sure that the entity transferring the road is going to be solvent for some
period, because if they transfer the road that may be the last thing they do, and that entity
may disappear, and it may be difficult to go after that entity for the final roadway
improvements. And that's why I think normally in road dedication cases the road is
dedicated and that's it. And then the County maintains and owns the road from then on.
So, we can maybe look at some creative solutions but that would be one concern at the
outset that I would have is, you know, because a lot of roadways may be transferred by a
developer who after the transfer of the roadway, may have been formed specifically for
the purpose of completing that subdivision, and then is gone. So, that would be one
concern.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Maybe we can make it an open offer where it's an
outstanding offer and that upon us finally accepting it, the condition of the County
putting into the proper road conditions, then that's final acceptance. So, now you have a
full-on contract. It's an open offer that doesn't expire. I mean, it's something that we
can talk about, you know, it's a legal theory.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Done, Mr. Guzman? Members, any further discussion before
I turn it back to Mr. Couch? Okay, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Goode, on Page 35 of the Bill,
it talks about, Number F, about halfway down about private roadways may provide a
three to four foot sidewalk on only one side of the road, or sidewalks may be eliminated
altogether. Is that, I know, we're running into issues where it was a private road and now
they want to make it a County road, and we accepted it with a sidewalk on one side and
not on the other, and then running into issues about moving people around. So, is that or,
I guess, our subdivision standards is such that we have to have sidewalks on both sides of
the road from now on? Is that a situation where we may want to include that in the
private road section as well unless we never accept that road?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, this particular section on Page 35 is the.. .called flexible design standards.
This is actually one area where we do have rules and it is made abundantly clear if
anyone...when they use this they have to keep it private. So, generally, this would be for
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some newer subdivisions where they want to have a private road to be gated, and HOA is
there, and they gotta, you know, it's going to be maintained for a long time. As far as
this particular section, it doesn't jive with our public road section, which is a five foot
sidewalk in residential areas, generally, on two sides. I think there's some flexibility to
maybe do one side of it. It's generally two sides. In this section on flexible designs
standards, it talks about three to four feet maybe on one side. But the main difference
here is in the flexible design standards, it's real clear these have to be kept private.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, and, you know, my concern is since we're talking about
Complete Streets and Green Streets and whatnot is that part of that is including pedestrian
movement, the less sidewalks we have, the harder it is to move the pedestrians. So, are
you going to look at that at some other time or we're gonna try and just go with that and
encourage more sidewalks?
MR. GOODE: In general, we're not touching construction standards and design standards in -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --these proposed amendments so that's something we're leaving to Complete
Streets. So, maybe what I'll do is take your comments and relay it. Actually, I think, our
next Complete Street meeting is tomorrow, start to bring that up and we can look at how
this particular section on flexible design standards may need to be amended.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And lastly, on Page 5, and I think again on page, and I
may have missed one, on Page 14, it talks about copies of plans.. .preliminary plat and
whatnot. Are you going to allow for or do we need to put in here to allow for digital
copies of these plans?
MR. GOODE: It's actually something we were thinking about. So, rather than having a specific
number in here say you have to submit nine copies -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: --eleven copies, let's just say have the language that we have in there, which is
what a number whatever our current number is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, you went from nine to in the amount required by the
Director and other supplementary materials shall be submitted to the Department.
MR. GOODE: Right, so, as we move forward with digital plans, whether it's in Building Plans,
or in this section, we can hopefully we... the number that we're going to require can go
down over time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct, so, copies in this case means, paper copies? Or can
you accept digital copies? I just want to be able to allow the...somebody to come in if
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your Department is willing to accept that to allow them to come in with, and digital
copies only? We're trying to be paperless.
MR. GOODE: You know, it might be clear to add some language, that say copies, whether in
hard or electronic form, is acceptable by the Department. That made it, I guess...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just wondering if it would make it easier for you one way
or the other if you leave that language in there 'cause once we get down to digital copies
then what format would it be in and we go down a little bit of a...
MR. GOODE: Well, that's why nice having the rules that we talked about at the very beginning
here, allow rules for the entire Title rather than just specific sections. So, if we need to
adopt rules later on acceptance of electronic copies we can, you know, put that in a rule
form and...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, that might be...
MR. GOODE: That's the kind of minutia that probably should be dealt with in rules rather than
ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct, I agree. So, copies can mean digital then it doesn't
necessarily have to say... have to be paper. Is that correct?
MR. GOODE: I guess I'll defer.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or you have to wait till the rules?
MR. HOPPER: Madam Chair, I would specify if you'd like. I don't know of any place in the
Code where we do say electronic copies can be provided, but it may need to be clearer to
state that. Perhaps more importantly is whether or not the Department is set up to have
digital copies submitted, and do the review of not only that Department, but of all the
other departments that the subdivision plats are going to be sent to. I don't know that
offhand. But I would recommend maybe if the Council would like they could state that
electronic copies may be allowed by the Director or something but that simple to make it
clear or may be allowed at the Director's discretion or something like that. And then that
would pave the way for rules. I'm not saying right now it's necessarily foreclosed that
there can't be electronic copies, but it's at least, I think, worth it to be specific if the
Council would like.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, Madam Chair, the reason I bring that up is because I've
been to an office or two that see stacks of rolled plans because they're required to have
nine copies or whatever. And when in the day and age of digital electronics and big
monitors and whatnot, the potential to allow for digital copies...electronic form copies,
we need to be able to allow for that to save everybody some time and money and
whatnot. If you guys are open for that then maybe ...(inaudible)...
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MR. GOODE: I think we're open to pass that...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And maybe you can come up with either rules or some
adjustments, you know, you're gonna talk about sidewalks. How about that as well?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think, it's something we're open to as long as we have the flexibility to
invoke it when we're ready.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: I think, you know, in the case of final plat that's generally something that's wet
stamped. It has, you know, signatures in certain ink and everything else and that's, you
know, final plat really creates properties. So until, you know, I guess, until the whole
PDF version of that is perfected that we wouldn't be ready for that. But maybe some of
the initial submittals could be. We do have some like the final construction plans are in
CAD. And we get some, there' some electronic stuff going on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just would like to see us move towards that.
MR. GOODE: Yeah. .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'm okay with passing as it is as long as we start having
that discussion. We're trying to have that discussion in the Planning Committee
regarding what maps are gonna be our zoning maps. So, maybe we...you can work with
the GIS guys as well so we get to the point where we're all on the same page, and we
don't have to deal with paper copies all over the place, storage issues, and all kinds of
issues come up with the whole paper. Yeah, okay, thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any further discussion needed? I
wanted to jump back to the final comments that you discussed in regards to the guidelines
for acceptance, the roads. The big whole road issue here. The last sentence in regards to
these provisions shall not apply to maintenance of old government roads. So, is this
saying that they will be then accepted? I mean the possibility of not accepting and
running it through Council for acceptance does not apply to old government roads? What
does that one sentence refer to?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, there is an existing sentence there that's already in the Code. It says this
provisions and the proposed change is these provisions shall not apply to the maintenance
of old government roads as provided in Chapter 12.50 of this Code. So, already in 12.50
we have a provision as it relates to the maintenance of old government roads. And old
government roads are a whole other class of roadways where generally they were
Territory roadways and they were never formally accepted by the Council or the Board of
Supervisors. And so, the State says they don't own it and we say we don't own it. So,
it's an add-in government road or a road in limbo. So, we do have a.. .the ability to
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maintain some of that as outlined in 12.50. We do a little bit of it here and there. And so,
my recollection was when that Code was passed, 12.50, I recall I was here, they added
this sentence here to say hey, look, just 'cause we're saying we're going to maintain it, it
doesn't mean we're going to accept it.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper, you have comments on that?
MR. HOPPER: And then, Madam Chair, just too also point out 18.40.040, in general, we're
looking at a provision to deal with the dedication issue. But that provision deals with not
just dedication. It in fact says the County shall not take over, receive by dedication, do
any repair or construction work upon streets or pavements, water lines, street lighting
systems, sewer lines or drainage system, or in any way accept as public highways any
street, avenue, or alley, et cetera. So, it actually restricts the Department from doing both
repair or construction work upon streets or pavements. Now, Chapter 12.50 of the Maui
County Code, however, talks about maintenance of old government roads, and there's a
specific definition of what old government roads are, and what the County can do with
those old government roads. It essentially allows the County to do certain type of work
on those roads without accepting jurisdiction for them for public safety purposes
essentially. And that's a whole separate section of the Code that was adopted in about
1998. And so, I think, to make this provision consistent with that, it provides that that
Code, which is the whole purpose of it is to allow the County to provide maintenance on
those roads, is an exception to this section that actually would allow the County in certain
limited circumstances to provide, I believe, what they call surface maintenance in that
Code section of roads that are below standard. So, this was to avoid. It doesn't deal with
dedication necessarily because 12.50 is the surface maintenance not dedication, but it
deals with actual work that the County can actually do on those roads. There's criteria
for that work and have that work done without actually accepting jurisdiction for that
road. And again, you could read 12.50 to get more specifics. That's been in the Code
since.., it appears 1998. And so, I think, that's why that last sentence is in there is to just
make sure there's not two contradictory Code sections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Members, any further need for discussion or
clarification on this? I'm going to take a real brief recess at this point. We are now in
recess. . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

2:58 p.m.
3:03 p.m.

CHAIR COCHRAN: .. . (gavel) . . . Will the Infrastructure and Environmental Management
Committee please come back to order? Thank you, Members, for that brief recess. So,
Members, following up, do we have any further discussion, clarification needed of
Department, or Corporation Counsel, or anyone at this point? Seeing none, I shall
enter... I'll be.. .make the recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Recommendation.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. I'll entertain a motion to recommend passage on
first reading of this proposed bill and filing of County Communication.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to pass the Bill for an Ordinance
Amending Title 18, Maui County Code, Relating to Subdivisions; and filing of County
Communication 13-112.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. It's been moved by Mr. Couch, and seconded by
Mr. Carroll. Members, at this point do we have further discussion or need for comments?
Yes, Mr. Goode and Mr. Hopper.
MR. GOODE: Okay, thank you, Madam Chair. Oh, I'm pleased to see the Committee taking
this action. I just want to briefly make clear that the fmal section in this ordinance says
this ordinance shall take effect upon its approval, which is fine. I've had staff over the
last week or so double checking here. We want to make sure that this includes all active
pending subdivisions. Okay. So, not just the ones that are submitted say if this passes
and from the date that it is signed, et cetera. But it includes all active pending
subdivisions. So, for instance, back to that tax clearance thing. That's going to, you
know, all the people that are in the middle right now, they get the benefit of that. So, just
want to make sure of that.
MR. HOPPER: And clarifying, Madam Chair, that's typically how one would read language
stating this ordinance, shall take effect upon its approval. Sometimes, the Council has-its standards are more restrictive--has said it shall apply to, for example, subdivisions that
submit their preliminary.., that receive preliminary approval after the effective date of the
ordinance, something like that. When you don't have that language, I believe, the correct
reading of this is that it does apply immediately for all subdivisions, which if the
Department has reviewed and they are comfortable with all of the requirements applying
immediately to all the subdivisions in the.. .currently in the works then that's fine. But I
would note that for the record if there's going to be a different applicability provision
such as to preliminary approvals received, et cetera, that does need to be stated.
Otherwise, it's going to take effect immediately.
MR. GOODE: For the record, we're comfortable with this language and having it apply to all
active pending subdivisions.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Director Goode. Okay, yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I'm in support of the motion. I have my reservations,
but let me ask Mr. Hopper, please, a question. Do you think we need a section for
severability that let's say my concern regarding the insurance carrier with the liability of
one substandard road gets, you know, moves forward but somehow through a Court
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decision or something, it gets struck down. I would like to make sure that the rest of the
ordinance still can remain intact and that the whole ordinance doesn't get struck. So, is
it.. .do you think it is a good idea for us to have a severability paragraph or section to
protect the overall work of what's before us this afternoon?
MR. HOPPER: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Just for the record, ordinances used to have their own separate severability
sections, but back when Mr. Moto was Counsel and continuing forward we have a
provision in the Code. It's Chapter 1.04.050 entitled "Severability" and it says if any
portion of this Code, or its application to any person or circumstance, shall be held
unconstitutional or invalid, the remainder of this Code and the application of such portion
to other persons or circumstances shall not be affected thereby. And since then we have
not been putting separate severability sections in each new Code or in each new
ordinance because that section applies for the entire County of Maui Code. So, if any
section of the Code -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --is made invalid the other sections are still valid.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that reference, Mr. Hopper, appreciate
that. Chair, and again, as I said, I appreciate the hard work of the Department, you and
your staff, to bring this before the Committee. You know, you folks know me well,
Chair, you know me well. I have a problem when I cannot quantify potential risk 'cause
I will like to always make sure that the County can respond to whatever gets thrown at it
with adequate resources or to minimize the need of resources by appropriate review and
revisions to proposed rules. And so, while I'm very supportive of your motion to have
this move forward, you know, I would ask if we can get something before Council, our
Council may agendize this matter that at least we can get a sense of what the risk
management or insurance carrier thoughts are regarding my issue of.. .my concern, not
my issue, my concern about potential increased liability of accepting substandard roads.
Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: So ordered, Mr. Hokama. We'll see if we can get a letter drafted and some.. .that
addressed, Mr. Jensen?
MR. JENSEN: Yes, Madam Chair. Could you clarify when you'd want that to happen in relationship to
the issuance of the Committee Report?
MR. HOPPER: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper?
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MR. HOPPER: Just to also to specify I don't know how and to what extent we would get into
County liability issues, I'm not sure if an executive session would need to be an issue to
consider at a future meeting if there's going to be a discussion of those issues.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I would ask that, you know, in maybe your discussion
with Chair Baisa regarding that Council agenda that maybe with Staff assist us in making
sure that when we post the agenda we also under this item put a notice that executive
session may be required under 92-5(a)(4) whatever it be regarding the liabilities of the
Council and the County regarding this item.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, very well. Very good.
COUNCIL1VIEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Okay, so at this point, any further need for discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor of the motion, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed, say no? Motion passes with six ayes, zero noes. one
excused, Ms. Crivello.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Cochran, and Councilmembers Carroll, Couch,
Guzman, Hokama, and White.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Crivello.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of bill and FILING of communication
by C.R.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And that, Members, I believe, with no further business scheduled, we are
now adjourned. Meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 3:11 p.m.
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